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Student Services Committee
SS06-M1
Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 1 March 2006. 
Members:
Professor Morag Bell (Chair), Mr James Brandon, Mr Malcolm Brown, Ms Becky Dicks, Mrs Wendy Llewellyn, Dr Jennifer Nutkins, Mr Michael Pearson,  Mr John Town
In attendance:
Professor Morag Bell (Chair), Mr Malcolm Brown, Ms Becky Dicks, Mrs Wendy Llewellyn, Dr Jennifer Nutkins
Apologies: 
Mr James Brown, Mr Michael Pearson, Mr John Town
1.

Minutes
SS05-M3 
The minutes of the meeting held on the 2 November 2005 were approved.
2. 
Matters Arising
2.1 Terms of Reference and priorities for 2005/6
SS06-P1 

As had been agreed at the previous Student Services Committee, the Registrar had revised the Terms of Reference and circulated them to the Committee. The Committee APPROVED the revised Terms of Reference with two minor amendments. The first was to delete the words ‘on campus’ from item 1 so that it reads 'to develop strategies to promote the welfare and well being of students, in line with the objectives of the University’s strategic plan'. The second was to change item 5 so that it reads ‘to ensure that services and support meet appropriate ethical, professional and legal standards’.
It was noted that the members on the paper were not as agreed at the last Committee and that the elected student, Director of Residential and Commercial Services and co-opted members should be added to the paper.
It was AGREED  that following the suggested amendments the revised Terms of Reference should be recommended to Senate.
ACT: Secretary 

3. Risk Management

SS06-P2


SS06-P10
The Committee considered the four items under the risk schedule reviewing the following:

· The Risk

· Factors that relate to, or contribute to towards the risk occurring

· Current mitigating actions

· Improvement actions to mitigate the risk  

· Annual review of 1-5 by parent committee/reporting body 

SS06-P10 detailing the definitions of the Likelihood categories and Impact categories was tabled at the meeting for use when discussing the Risk Schedule. The Committee SUGGESTED that the amendments listed below should be made to the Risk Schedule: 
a) Failure to adequately manage the disability issue 

· The risk of inadequate communication, co-ordination and record keeping should be added under factors that relate to, or contribute towards the risk occurring. It was agreed that it was important for DANS and departments to work together. A lot of work with students who had a disability was carried out verbally and there was a need for more documentation. 

· The action that the University would take to mitigate the above point was through better LUSI provision, although at the current stage of the project this was speculative and should be added to the risk schedule in the future.

· A bid was to be prepared for extra help on dyslexia advice. The University was also investigating ways in which LUSAD Foundation students could get DANS support. The sentence ‘request for additional support’ should be added under ‘improvement actions to mitigate the risk’. 

· The Likelihood should be 4. 

· The Impact of this would be adverse publicity at a national level. Whether or not this was classified as significant adverse publicity was debatable and it was more appropriate to allocate the Impact at level 3 rather than 4. However, it was suggested that the definition of level 3 in SS06-P10  should be altered to read ‘adverse publicity at a national level’ as there was currently no description between ‘low profile adverse publicity’ at level 3 and ‘significant national adverse publicity’ in level 4.

· The comment to service providers should read that additional support in this area is recommended. 
b) Food poisoning suffered by University Staff or students from food not provided by the Residential Organisation Catering Teams. 
· Residential Organisation should be changed to Imago Services

· Under column  'Improvement actions to mitigate the risk' it should read 'redefine the level of service that can be provided at a competitive and quality standard in an effort to persuade departments to use the in house service’. 

· It was agreed that little could be done to prevent students ordering takeaways from off campus as this was an individual choice. 

· The Likelihood should be 4.
· The Impact should be  2.
 

The Committee noted that a policy was being prepared on how the University could control food preparation standards following a nut allergy incident earlier in the year. There were no recommendations at the time of the meeting but it was anticipated that this would be added under ‘improvement actions to mitigate the risk’ for the following year.

 
c) Failure of financial management at Students Union

· The Impact should be 2
d) 
Failure to prevent a major health incident 
· This should be separated into two categories (1) Prevention of a major health incident (2) Management of a major health incident.

· The second category should be added as the University needs to pay particular attention to towards the possibility of a Flu Pandemic. The University was already preparing a Contingency Plan should this incident occur. It was agreed that the way in which the University managed this risk could make the difference from a level 4 impact to a level 5 impact.
· For (1) the Likelihood should be 2 and the Impact 4

· For (2) the Likelihood should be 3 and the Impact 5
The Committee considered other areas that were possibly missing from the Risk Schedule. It was recognised that there was a risk to the retention rate of students for reasons other than those which were academic related. The two main issues it was felt appropriate to add to the schedule were: 
a) The students experience in accommodation. 

b) Student suicide.
It was agreed that the Secretary would update the risk schedule and then forward it to MB and WEL to add details under (a) and (b) above. Once these updates were made it would be circulated to the Committee and providing the Committee was in agreement forwarded to Karen Newcombe. 
ACTION: Secretary, MCB and WEL 
4. 
Sick Bay 

SS06-P3

The Committee considered the future of the sick bay based on the evidence provided in SS06-P3 The Future of the Sick Bay and Other non-NHS Services. The Medical Centre offered the service of a sick bay which provided care for students who were not ill enough to be admitted into hospital but needed care/or observation. This service had been well used in the past but use had gradually reduced since 1997 and when a  new GP contract was introduced by the NHS in December 2004 the drop-in service at night had been withdrawn with the result that students could only be admitted into the sick bay via the NHS Walk-in Centre. This has lead to a further significant drop in usage. 

A lengthy discussion was held discussing the reasons for and against closing the sick bay the points of which are summarised below:

(a) Reasons for closing the sick bay

· The sick bay costs approximately £135,000  to provide what during 2005 equalled 220 overnight stays. This was a drop from 400 in 2004. This meant that nurses were often there at night with relatively little work to do. It is questionable as to whether the sick bay provided good value for money.

· The money saved on the service could be diverted into other support services, for example providing a budget to allow wardens to book taxis to take students to the NHS Walk-in Centre.  

· The University had a five year contract with the Medical Centre which expired at the end of December 2005. There is a need for another contract to be put in place and this presents an opportunity to withdraw from the sick bay. However, it should be noted that if a decision is not made this year then a clause could be added to the contract giving the University the right to withdraw from the service in the future. 

· Some of the nurses had become concerned about caring for students with mental health problems. If they were to withdraw this support then usage of the service would drop further. At the time of the meeting this had not been discussed with the nurses and further consultation was to take place. 

· The majority of other Universities do not provide this kind of service and a number of them have closed their sick bays. By withdrawing the service students would be placed in the same situation as the wider population who tend to cope without this kind of care.

· Students on full-time taught courses pay £10 each towards covering the cost of the service.  The new 2006 intake will pay £3000 in fees and it could be difficult to justify a further compulsory fee in these circumstances.  To abolish the £10 fee would mean that the University would need to fund the entire sick bay costs. 

· If the sick bay remained open for another year during which use would be further monitored the nurses would feel that their jobs were under threat and may look for work elsewhere. This would make management  of the sick bay difficult in terms of retention and recruitment.

(b)
Reasons against closing the sick bay

· The NHS will only admit people to hospital who need a certain level of care but there are a number of areas where someone still needs support and without the sick bay they would be reliant on friends or go home to their family. The latter option is not available normally for international students.. 

· The withdrawal of the service would increase the burden on wardens to care for students especially those with mental health problems. 

· This issue had not been widely consulted and if the service was extended for another year then it would provide the opportunity for further investigation into the alternatives. 

· The Union felt that this would be a negative action and would be a unpopular choice amongst students. It was felt that it would not reflect well on the University if a service was withdrawn the same year that fees were increased. 

· Closure of the sick bay would result in redundancies. 

The Committee agreed that there were two options available to the University.

Option 1: Close the sick bay but ring fence the money saved to be spent in the area of student welfare. This would compensate students for the loss of the sick bay.

Option 2: Keep the sick bay open but monitor it and revisit the issue of closure next year following wider consultation. In this scenario the £10 fee to students should be abolished. 

It was resolved to RECOMMEND these options to the Operations Sub-Committee meeting held on the 13 March 2006. In preparation for this WEL was to carry out a wider consultation with medical centre staff and wardens in order to provide further information for the Operations Sub-Committee. 

The Vice-President in Education and Welfare strongly felt that the Union should have their views heard on this issue. Students had not been consulted on their opinions and it was felt that this should occur. Ideally, this consultation would involve students being given the choice of  keeping the service open for the provision of approximately 200 bed nights or have this money used to improve other services to students.  This consultation would need to follow the consultation with medical centre staff and wardens as it was a sensitive issue. There would not be enough time to complete both consultations before the Operations Sub-Committee on 13 March 2006. In order for the Union to feel represented in the decision making process it was RECOMMENDED that a representative from the Union was invited to the Operations Sub-Committee when this item was discussed. 

ACTION: WEL
5.
Numbers of students with a disability 

SS06-P11
A breakdown of the numbers of students seeking support from DANS was tabled.  The total number of students using DANS had risen from 655 in 2003/4 to 992 in 2004/5. The increase in numbers had added to the volume of work that DANs was legally and educationally obliged to provide. This was flagged to the Committee as being a potential risk in the future. 
6. Catering Strategy



SS06-P4
The Committee received the minutes of the Residential Provision and Management Committee held on 31 January 7.1 and was asked to approve Recommendation 1 and Recommendation 2.  The Committee expressed some concern that provision for wardens was being planned on the presumption that a number of the halls would remain quasi-catered but were reassured that there was the flexibility to increase this should the halls become 100% self catered. The Committee ACCEPTED the recommendations.
7. Any Other Business 

7.1  Circulation List for the papers

SS06-P12
Historically a hard copy of the papers for the Committee had been circulated to a number of key members of staff for information purposes. A list of these people was circulated to the Committee. It was AGREED that hard copies of the papers should only be circulated to members of the Committee and that those on this list for information purposes should be alerted via e mail when the agenda was available on the web.

7.2 Dates of Next Meetings 2005-6
It was AGREED that the Committee would only meet again during the current academic year if necessary. The meetings for 2006-7 were to be scheduled for the first week in November and late April/early May with the possibility of an additional meeting mid February if necessary.
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